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From the President 
 

O 
ur club newsletter is now in its second 
year. Some may wonder at the utility of a 
newsletter. Why? With all of the 

information one can get off of the internet and 
social media, the idea of a newsletter would 
appear quaint and old fashioned in an era that is 
saturated in multi-media. 

 
 My justification of a newsletter boils down to one word. Family. Our 
newsletter is unique to our Somerset RC family. If you look in the past issues of 2019 
you will read building articles, how-toõs, and enlightening member profiles that you 
can only get here in the newsletter, all from the people that you know and fly with. If 
you have not looked at any past newsletters, they are all available at our club website 
www.somersetrc.org. Take a look! An index listing every article that appeared in 
last yearõs newsletters is included with this newsletter. You can quickly see who 
contributed, the planes they wrote about, unique and entertaining modeling stories, 
and useful how-to information. Our newsletter is a unique possession of Somerset 
RC. 
 
 In this issue, we read about Tim Cullen revisiting an airplane which is dear 
to his heart, the Hots. At this writing, he is constructing a Big Hots . Tim, being an 
accomplished scratch builder, explains to us how he went about constructing the 
wing for this build by using a jig to align ribs and spars for guaranteed, warp-free 
alignment. What would appear to be additional work in the end offers superior 
results with no guessing and worry free assembly. 
 
 Somerset RC club treasurer Dave Szabo who has contributed frequently to 
our newsletter is featured in this monthõs member profile. I particularly enjoyed 
reading his story because much of what he wrote mirrored my own journey in model 
aviation. I know many in our club will enjoy reading Daveõs account. 
 
 Ernie Evon is the contributor of the plane for our Mystery Plane 
Challenge for this issue. Iõm still trying to figure it out. Please send in the name of 
the plane or your best guess and weõll include your answers in the next newsletter. 
 
 Finally, our Event Schedule for 2020 appears in the back of this issue 
suitable for framing.  
 
 Thank you, and I look forward to flying with you soon. And yes, keep up the 
building for our clubõs Expo on Saturday, April 25 at 11AM. 
 
 
 
We are family. We are Somerset RC. 
-Domecq Smith 
domecqsmith@msn.com 

Domecq and First Lady Peach 
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Feature Construction Article 
Using a Wing Jig to Construct the Big Hots 
 

by Tim Cullen  

 A fter the unfortunate demise of  my Twin 
Hots, I really wanted to build another version of  the 
Hots model series. Acquiring the collection of  plans, 
balsa, glue, and covering 
was all set in motion, but 
the one part of  scratch 
building I was dreading 

was the thousands of  pins needed to nail 
the balsa down to the plans. The Big Hots 
has a big wing and getting it straight was 
mandatory. 
 
 While looking at an RCG forum, a seller was advertising a magnetic 
wing rib holder that really looked promising. No pins... I was pretty 
much sold on the idea. Off  to Home Depot I went and purchased a 
slightly damaged luan door (a perfectly straight building surface). They 
gladly sold the door for a huge discount. I also purchased two 24 inch 
square sheets of  .030 steel (anyone who builds scratch models knows the 
setup is the most expensive part). I then placed my order for 48 of  the 
rib holders. 
  
 Zooming ahead to the building, I didn't realize the full advantage 
of  using the magnetic holdersñthe plans would not have one-thousand 
holes in them from the pins. This also prevented the CA glue from 
transferring through the plastic sheet onto the plans. Lastly, CA does not 
stick very well to steel. I'm happy to report that the rib holders worked 

The Big Hots 91ó 
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great and when I lifted the wing off  of  the table nothing stuck to the plans 
or the table. 
 

 Here are some shots of  
the holders in action. The 
seller was able to custom cut 
the height for no extra cost 
and the magnets really held 
the ribs securely to the steel 
sheets. If  anyone is planning 
on building a big model and 
would like to borrow my 
magnetic building kit just 
send me an email. You'll be 
happily surprised and your 
fingers will thank you for 
going pin free. 

  ñTim Cullen 

 

 
 

Magnets at the base of  each rib guide grips to the 
metal sheet beneath the plans. Ribs are held in 

perfect 90° alignment for gluing. 

Ribs in place along fore and aft spars. 

A true and warp-free wing out of  the 
jig. 
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Mystery Plane Challenge   

This monthõs Mystery Plane was given to us by Enrie Evon. He writes, òHere's a 

picture of the plane hanging in a room. This is a pattern plane from the 70's. It has been 

modified with a little longer wingspan than the original.ò Send your answers to 

domecqsmith@msn.com.  Answer will be in the March newsletter. 

Our last mystery plane was Carl Goldbergõs Falcon 56, so named 

for its 56ó wingspan. It proved to be a popular first choice with 

many fliers. 

 

Congratulations to Ernie Evon and Joe Lachowski for correctly 

identifying the plane! Joe relates that this plane was his first trainer. 

 


